REGULATORY PANEL

WEDNESDAY 16 MARCH 2005 AT 2.00PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Morton (Chairman) Councillors Bloxham, Boaden, Bowman C, Farmer N, Farmer P (substitute for Councillor Tootle) Parsons, Scarborough and Wilson

LRP.16/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Atkinson and Tootle.

LRP.17/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest in any items on the agenda.

LRP.18/05
MINUTES

The minutes of the meetings held on 4 January and 9 February 2005 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

LRP.19/05
HACKNEY CARRIAGE ADVERTISING – ALCOHOLIC DRINKS 

The Licensing Manager presented report EP.6/05 on an application which had been made to this Council to advertise alcoholic drinks on the exterior of purpose built Hackney Carriages.  

Mr Clyde, the applicant, was in attendance at the meeting.  The Assistant Solicitor advised Mr Clyde that he had the right to be represented but he indicated that he did not wish to be so represented. 

The Environment Committee in November 2000 had approved a Policy for advertising on Hackney Carriage Vehicles and the Licensing Panel in February 2001 had approved guidelines in relation to the advertising on Hackney Carriage Vehicles.  The Licensing Officer advised that the subject of advertising alcohol on Hackney/Private Hire Vehicles is not currently covered within the Council’s guidelines.  The application had therefore been brought to the Panel for a decision on whether to approve or refuse the application.

The Licensing Officer tabled a copy of the Committee of Advertising Practice (CAP) guidelines on advertising in relation to Alcoholic Drinks.

Mr Clyde then spoke in support of the application which was on behalf of Global Brands.  He advised that Global Brands had already placed 60 fully liveried adverts on to Hackney Carriages in other places such as Edinburgh, Newcastle, Manchester, Clydebank, Bristol and Leicester.  He stated that Global Brands take a very responsible approach to advertising.  The adverts include messages saying “Do not drink and drive - use a taxi”.  Global Brands also planned to include other art work on which would refer to the web site “drinkaware.com”, which provides advice on drinking sensibly and not binge drinking.

In response to Members’ questions, the Licensing Officer advised that he understood from the applicant that the only Local Authority which had refused similar applications had been Aberdeen and this was on a procedural matter. 

In response to a question, Mr Clyde stated that he would comply with the Advertising Standards Agency and the Committee of Advertising Practice guidelines.

The respective parties then left the meeting whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to the matter.

RESOLVED – That, having given detailed consideration to the matter, and the representations made by Mr Clyde, the application to allow alcohol advertising on Hackney Carriages be approved.

LRP.20/05
LICENSING ACT 2003 – LICENSING RENEWALS 2005 – 



FEE STRUCTURE

The Licensing Manager presented Report EP.05/05 advising that Public Entertainment, Theatre, Cinema and Late Night Refreshment House Licences issued by this Council are all issued for a twelve month period and fall due for renewal during 2005.  These Licences will be repealed on the “2nd Appointed Day”, which is only part way through the twelve month period.  It was estimated that the cost of administration, inspection and granting a licence would average approximately £100.  The remainder of the fee would cover further inspections, liaison with responsible authorities, enforcement etc.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the current Public Entertainment, Theatre, Cinema and Late Night refreshment licences are charged at the full rate until the “2nd Appointed Day” is announced.

(2) That, once the “2nd Appointed Day” is announced, renewal fees are charged in accordance with the Resolutions (3) and (4) below.  In addition, any Licences already renewed will be reimbursed proportionately as outlined.

(3) That each renewal of existing Licenses be charged a £100 administration fee.

(4) That the remainder of the fee be charged proportionally, dependant upon the number of months of validity remaining prior to the “2nd Appointed Day”.

LRP.21/05
LOCAL GOVERNMENT (MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS) 

ACT 1982 - SECTION 120 OF THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT 

ACT 2003: REGULATION OF COSMETIC PEIRCING AND 


SKIN COLOURING BUSINESSES.

The Environmental Quality Manager presented Report EPS.04/05 setting out details of additional powers which have become available to Local Authorities to effectively regulate skin piercing activities.  Adoption of these additional powers would allow Local Authorities to effectively regulate the businesses of Cosmetic Piercing (including piercing of the body and the ear) and semi permanent skin colouring (which includes micro pigmentation, semi permanent makeup and temporary tattooing).

The Assistant Solicitor referred to Section 2.6 of the Report which seemed to be incomplete and she advised that it should read as follows “2.6 The transitional provisions for amending current Local Authority provisions is detailed within Schedule 6 of the Local Government Act 2003.  This requires that a resolution is passed providing that Section 15 of the 1982 Act shall apply in relation to persons carrying out the business of cosmetic piercing and semi-permanent skin colouration and premises where those businesses are carried out.”

Members were advised that the report would have to be recommended to the City Council.

RESOLVED – (1) That the powers relating to cosmetic piercing and semi-permanent skin coloration as set out in Section 15 of Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1982, as amended by Section 120 of the Local Government Act 2003, and pursuant to the procedure laid out in Section 13 of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1982, be adopted and referred to the City Council for confirmation.

(2) That the content of the byelaws attached to the report as Appendices 1 and 2 be approved and recommended to the City Council for formal adoption.

(3) That it be recommended to the City Council that persons carrying out such businesses are required to separately register themselves, their premises and their employees to ensure individuals are adequately trained and hygiene standards required are adhered to.

(4) That it be recommended to the City Council that the following registration fees be set: a fee for premises of £75 and a registration fee for persons of £45 for the year 2005/2006.

LRP.22/05
LICENSING COMMITTEE TRAINING

The Licensing Manager advised that arrangements were being made to carry out training for Members of the Licensing Committee who would be serving on the various Sub Committees.  It was intended that the training would include of a presentation by Legal Services on the hearing structure and decision making processes.  There would be then be mock application hearings with Members and Officers taking part in the decision making process.  It was anticipated that some of the responsible authorities including the Police, Fire Service and Food Agencies would be involved.  The training would be for Licensing Committee Members and not substitutes as it was only Members who had been allocated to the Sub-Committees.

RESOLVED - That the training for Licensing Committee Members be held on Thursday 14 April 2005 at 1.30pm.

(The meeting ended at 2.32pm)

